

AUDIT REPORT

Quakertown Community

School District

Quakertown, Pennsylvania

June 30, 2009

DRAFT FOR DISCUSSION PURPOSES ONLY

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

(to be determined)

Board of School Directors

Quakertown Community School District

Quakertown, Pennsylvania

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund and the aggregate remaining fund information of Quakertown Community School District (the "District"), Quakertown, Pennsylvania, as of and for the year ended June 30, 2010, which collectively comprise the District's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents. These financial statements are the responsibility of Quakertown Community School District's management. Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audit. The prior year summarized comparative information has been derived from the District's 2009 financial statements and, in our report dated March 29, 2010, we expressed unqualified opinions on the respective financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund and the aggregate remaining fund information.

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in Government Auditing Standards, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinions.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund and the aggregate remaining fund information of Quakertown Community School District, Quakertown, Pennsylvania, as of June 30, 2010, and the respective changes in its financial position and its cash flows, where applicable, thereof and the budgetary comparisons for the general fund for the year then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

In accordance with Government Auditing Standards, we have also issued our report dated (to be determined), on our consideration of Quakertown Community School District's internal control over financial reporting and on our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with Government Auditing Standards and should be considered in assessing the results of our audit.

DRAFT FOR DISCUSSION PURPOSES ONLY

Board of School Directors

Quakertown Community School District

The management's discussion and analysis on pages 3 through 10 is not a required part of the basic financial statements but is supplementary information required by accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. We have applied certain limited procedures, which consisted principally of inquiries of management regarding the methods of measurement and presentation of the required supplementary information. However, we did not audit the information and express no opinion on it.

Our audit was conducted for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise Quakertown Community School District's basic financial statements. The accompanying schedule of expenditures of federal awards and certain state grants is presented for purposes of additional analysis as required by the U.S. Office of Management and Budget Circular A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments and Nonprofit Organizations," and is not a required part of the basic financial statements. Such information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the basic financial statements and, in our opinion, is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the basic financial statements taken as a whole.

BARBACANE, THORNTON & COMPANY LLP

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGE
INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT	1 - 2
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS	3 - 10
BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
Entity-wide Financial Statements:	
- Statement of Net Assets	11
- Statement of Activities	12
Fund Financial Statements:	
- Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds	13
 Reconciliation of Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds to Statement of Net Assets 	14
 Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances - Governmental Funds 	15
 Reconciliation of Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balance - Governmental Funds to Statement of Activities 	16
- Budgetary Comparison Statement - General Fund	17
- Statement of Net Assets - Proprietary Fund	18
 Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Fund Net Assets - Proprietary Fund 	19
- Statement of Cash Flows - Proprietary Fund	20
- Statement of Net Assets - Fiduciary Funds	21
- Statement of Changes in Net Assets - Fiduciary Funds	22
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	23 - 37

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGE
SINGLE AUDIT	
Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and on Compliance and Other Matters Based on an Audit of Financial Statements Performed in Accordance with Government Auditing Standards	38 - 39
Report on Compliance with Requirements Applicable to Each Major Program and on Internal Control Over Compliance in Accordance with OMB Circular A-133	40 - 41
Schedule of Findings and Recommendations	42 - 43
Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards and Certain State Grants	44
Notes to Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards and Certain State Grants	45

200 Springer Building 3411 Silverside Road Wilmington, Delaware 19810 302.478.8940

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

March 29, 2010

FAX: 302.477,1607 www.btcpa.com

Board of School Directors

Quakertown Community School District

Quakertown, Pennsylvania

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund and the aggregate remaining fund information of Quakertown Community School District (the "District"), Quakertown, Pennsylvania, as of and for the year ended June 30, 2009, which collectively comprise the District's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents. These financial statements are the responsibility of Quakertown Community School District's management. Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audit. The prior year summarized comparative information has been derived from the District's 2008 financial statements and, in our report dated March 26, 2009, we expressed unqualified opinions on the respective financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund and the aggregate remaining fund information.

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in Government Auditing Standards, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinions.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund and the aggregate remaining fund information of Quakertown Community School District, Quakertown, Pennsylvania, as of June 30, 2009, and the respective changes in financial position and cash flows, where applicable, thereof and the budgetary comparisons for the general fund for the year then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

In accordance with Government Auditing Standards, we have also issued our report dated March 29, 2010, on our consideration of Quakertown Community School District's internal control over financial reporting and on our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with Government Auditing Standards and should be considered in assessing the results of our audit.



Board of School Directors

Quakertown Community School District

The management's discussion and analysis on pages 3 through 10 is not a required part of the basic financial statements but is supplementary information required by accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. We have applied certain limited procedures, which consisted principally of inquiries of management regarding the methods of measurement and presentation of the required supplementary information. However, we did not audit the information and express no opinion on it.

Our audit was conducted for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise Quakertown Community School District's basic financial statements. The accompanying schedule of expenditures of federal awards and certain state grants is presented for purposes of additional analysis as required by the U.S. Office of Management and Budget Circular A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments and Nonprofit Organizations," and is not a required part of the basic financial statements. Such information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the basic financial statements and, in our opinion, is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the basic financial statements taken as a whole.

Barbacane, Thousand of Company

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT Management's Discussion and Analysis - Unaudited

The Management's Discussion and Analysis ("MD&A") of the financial performance of Quakertown Community School District (the "District") provides an overall review of the District's financial activities for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2009. The intent of this section is to look at the District's performance as a whole; however, it also should be read in conjunction with the basic financial statements and the accompanying notes.

FINANCIAL ANALYSIS

The increase in net assets of the governmental activities was \$1,655,842 and the increase in the net assets of the business-type activities was \$71,741, for a total net asset increase of \$1,727,583.

The District expended \$9,127,270 on capital assets during the year.

As of June 30, 2009, \$17,909,222 in total net assets, of which \$6,712,427 was unrestricted, was available to meet the District's ongoing obligations to employees and creditors.

The actual results of the District's General Fund for 2008-2009 show that revenues and other financing sources collected during the year were under budget by \$1,156,921, and expenditures were under budget by \$5,248,518. The General Fund reported a positive fund balance of \$7,220,338 as of June 30, 2009, or 8.83 percent of the 2009-2010 \$81.8 million operating budget.

DATA ANALYSIS: THE BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The MD&A introduces the District's basic financial statements that consist of a series of financial statements and notes to those statements. These statements are organized so that the reader, by considering the entity-wide financial statements, can understand the District as an entire operating entity. The statements then proceed to provide an increasingly detailed look at specific financial activities.

The first two statements are entity-wide financial statements - the Statement of Net Assets and the Statement of Activities. These provide both long-term and short-term information about the District's overall financial status.

The remaining statements are fund financial statements that focus on individual parts of the District's operations in more detail than the entity-wide statements. The governmental funds statements tell how general District services were financed in the short term as well as what remains for future spending. Proprietary fund statements offer short- and long-term financial information about the activities that the District operates like a business. These activities consist of food service operations. Fiduciary fund statements provide information about financial relationships where the District acts solely as a trustee or agent for the benefit of others, to whom the resources in question belong.

The financial statements also include notes that explain some of the information in the financial statements and provide more detailed data.

Management's Discussion and Analysis - Unaudited (cont'd)

Entity-wide Reporting Process

The MD&A is only one of the components of the District's financial statements. Two statements that provide comprehensive information about the entire District are the following:

- Statement of Net Assets identifies what kinds of assets the District owns, what kinds of debts it owes and the composition of the net assets that remain.
- Statement of Activities identifies the costs of providing public school services and the resources obtained to finance the services.

The basis of accounting used in these entity-wide statements is full accrual with an economic resources focus. All assets and liabilities, both financial and capital, and short-term and long-term are presented. This basis of accounting takes into account all the current year's revenues and expenses regardless of when cash is received or paid.

In the Statement of Net Assets and the Statement of Activities, the District is divided into two distinct kinds of activities:

- Governmental Activities Most of the District's programs and services are reported here
 including instruction, support services, operation and maintenance of plant services, pupil
 transportation and extracurricular activities. Property taxes and state and federal subsidies
 and grants finance most of these activities.
- Business-type Activities The District operates a food service operation which charges fees to staff and students to cover some of the costs of the food service operation. State and federal breakfast and lunch programs further subsidize the costs of operation.

DISTRICT FUND REPORTING

Fund financial statements provide the next level of detail about a district's funds. These statements focus on the District's most significant funds. There are three kinds of fund financial statements - governmental, proprietary and fiduciary funds.

Governmental funds - The District's major governmental funds are the general fund and the capital projects fund. These funds are reported using the modified accrual accounting method, which measures cash and all other financial assets that can readily be converted to cash. The governmental fund statements include only short-term information: the most readily available assets and currently due liabilities, and the resources that flow into and out of a school district during the year. Governmental fund information helps the reader determine whether there are more or fewer financial resources that can be spent in the near future to finance the District's programs. The relationship (or differences) between governmental activities (reported in the Statement of Net Assets and the Statement of Activities) and governmental funds is reconciled in the financial statements.

Management's Discussion and Analysis - Unaudited (cont'd)

Proprletary funds - These funds are used to account for the District activities that are similar to business operations in the private sector; or where the reporting is on determining net income, financial position, changes in financial position and a significant portion of funding through user charges. The District's proprietary fund reports the finances of the food service operation. This fund uses the same basis of accounting as business-type activities; therefore, these statements will essentially match entity-wide statement reporting of business-type activities reported in the entity-wide statements, but provide more detail and additional information, such as cash flows.

Flduclary funds - The District is the trustee, or fiduciary, for some scholarship funds. In addition, the District accounts for funds held on behalf of its students. All of the District's fiduciary activities are reported in separate statements of fiduciary net assets. The District excludes these activities from its other financial statements because the District cannot use these assets to finance its operations.

FINANCIAL ANALYSIS OF THE DISTRICT

The District's statement of net assets and statement of activities for its governmental and business-type activities (combined) as of June 30, 2009 and 2008 are summarized below.

STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS June 30, 2009 and 2008

	2009	2008	Variance
ASSETS			
Current and other assets	\$ 19,004,392	\$ 25,258,251	\$ (6,253,859)
Capital assets:			
Land	1,177,235	1,177,235	-
Land improvements	5,487,475	5,462,235	25,240
Buildings and improvements	109,731,089	109,218,676	512,413
Furniture and equipment	19,111,655	18,475,786	635,869
Construction-in-progress	8,771,413	817,665	7,953,748
Total Capital Assets	144,278,867	135,151,597	9,127,270
Less: Accumulated depreciation	(44,414,844)	(39,977,577)	(4,437,267)
Capital Assets, Net	99,864,023	95,174,020	4,690,003
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 118,868,415	\$ 120,432,271	\$ (1,563,856)
LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS			
Current liabilities	\$ 4,844,266	\$ 4,486,706	\$ 357,560
Long-term liabilities:			
Due within one year	4,098,000	4,089,000	9,000
Due after one year	92,016,927	95,674,926	(3,657,999)
Total Liabilities	100,959,193	104,250,632	(3,291,439)
Net assets:	Alle		
Invested in capital assets,			
net of related debt	11,196,795	10,194,255	1,002,540
Unrestricted	6,712,427	5,987,384	725,043
Total Net Assets	17,909,222	16,181,639	1,727,583
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS	\$ 118,868,415	\$ 120,432,271	\$ (1,563,856)

Management's Discussion and Analysis - Unaudited (cont'd)

Net assets may serve over time as a useful indicator of a government's financial position. In the case of the District, assets exceeded liabilities by \$17,909,222 at the close of the 2008-2009 fiscal year.

The largest portion of the District's total net assets (63 percent) reflects its investment in capital assets net of related debt. The District uses capital assets to provide services; consequently, these assets are not available for future spending. Although the District's investment in capital assets is reported net of related debt, it should be noted that the resources needed to repay this debt must be provided from other sources since the capital assets themselves cannot be used to liquidate these liabilities.

The District reported an increase in its unrestricted net assets as a result of the current year operations. The District's investment in capital assets net of related debt increased as a result of the debt associated with acquiring the capital assets being retired faster than the District's assets are depreciated.

STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES For the Years Ended June 30, 2009 and 2008

	2009	2008	
REVENUES			
Program Revenues:			
Charges for services	\$ 2,042,672	\$ 1,990,567	\$ 52,105
Operating grants and contributions	7,285,141	7,646,670	(361,529)
Capital grants and contributions	547,787	595,497	(47,710)
General revenues	73,388,438	71,442,235	1,946,203
TOTAL REVENUES	83,264,038	81,674,969	1,589,069
EXPENDITURES			
Governmental activities	79,613,727	78,980,875	632,852
Business-type activities	1,922,728	1,993,078	(70,350)
TOTAL EXPENDITURES	81,536,455	80,973,953	562,502
CHANGE IN NET ASSETS	1,727,583	701,016	1,026,567
NET ASSETS, BEGINNING OF YEAR	16,181,639	15,480,623	701,016
NET ASSETS, END OF YEAR	\$ 17,909,222	\$ 16,181,639	\$ 1,727,583

The cost of all District activities in 2008-2009 was \$81,536,455. The amount that taxpayers ultimately financed for these activities through tax revenues was \$58,965,787, or 72 percent. A majority of the other costs was paid by government agencies and organizations that subsidized funding with intergovernmental aid and contributions (\$22,570,668, or 28 percent).

Increases in program revenues were related to the increase in subsidies received for basic education and special education. In addition, general revenues increased due primarily to real estate tax revenues which increased commensurate with the growth in assessed property values and the increased millage rate and increased funding of property tax relief from the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. Increases in revenues were offset by an increase in expenses for salaries and benefits, depreciation expense and interest on long-term debt. Overall, revenues exceeded expenses and net assets increased by \$1,727,583.

Management's Discussion and Analysis - Unaudited (cont'd)

General Fund Revenues

The District receives its General Fund revenues from three major sources, categorized as local, state and federal. The primary source of revenue, 74 percent, is from local sources, most of which comes from real estate taxes. State revenues account for 24 percent of the budget, and federal revenues two percent.

The largest increase in revenues came from state property tax reduction (state gaming funds). The second largest increase came from real estate taxes. This increase was realized as a result of the increased millage rate of 4.5 percent, and an increase in assessed values of 1.6 percent due to the new properties added to the tax rolls.

	2008-2009	2007-2008	Variance
Local Revenues		-	
Real estate taxes	\$ 47,706,664	\$ 47,042,877	\$ 663,787
Interim real estate taxes	388,756	773,725	(384,969)
Earned income taxes	8,121,630	8,075,100	46,530
Other	4,029,143	4,741,009	(711,866)
	60,246,193	60,632,711	(386,518)
State Revenues			
Basic instructional subsidy	8,837,219	8,584,029	253,190
Special education	2,561,497	2,489,748	71,749
Transportation	1,514,431	1,486,899	27,532
Social security and retirement	2,468,531	2,957,943	(489,412)
Other	3,926,339	1,725,451	2,200,888
	19,308,017	17,244,070	2,063,947
Federal Revenues			
Title I	500,855	590,367	(89,512)
I.D.E.A.	732,213	724,190	8,023
Other	155,510	210,506	(54,996)
	1,388,578	1,525,063	(136,485)
Other sources	23,409	30,622	(7,213)
TOTAL	\$ 80,966,197	\$ 79,432,466	\$ 1,533,731

General Fund Expenditures

The expenses of the District are categorized into four major areas.

	2008-2009	2007-2008	Variance
Instruction	\$ 47,716,791	\$ 48,158,954	\$ (442,163)
Support services	24,915,457	23,881,179	1,034,278
Noninstructional services	959,890	1,047,551	(87,661)
Debt service/other	6,724,474	7,108,049	(383,575)
	\$ 80,316,612	\$ 80,195,733	\$ 120,879

Management's Discussion and Analysis - Unaudited (cont'd)

The largest area of expenditures is the instruction to the students, represented on the first line above. Support services include guidance, attendance, psychological and social services, tax collection, legal fees, administrative expenses, staff and curriculum development, health, transportation, technology, and operation and maintenance of buildings and grounds.

Noninstructional services include student activities, athletics and community services such as crossing guards.

Fund Balance

The fund balance for the General Fund increased by \$649,585. This is the difference between the revenues of \$80,966,197 and the expenses of \$80,316,612, as shown above. In other words, the revenues exceeded the expenses by \$649,585. The fund balance, as a percentage of total expenditures, was 9.0 percent.

The recommended fund balance level is between five percent and seven percent. During the budget process for the 2008-2009 fiscal year, the Board of School Directors (the "Board") intended to bring the fund balance within that range. However, the interest on debt was lower than anticipated; and a concerted District-wide effort curbed all expenditures except those critical to the operations of the schools due to the decrease in anticipated revenues, reflective of the downturn in the economy. This resulted in a higher fund balance than expected.

	2008-2009	2007-2008	Variance
Ending fund balance	\$ 7,220,338	\$ 6,570,753	\$ 649,585

General Fund Budget Information

The District's budget is prepared in accordance with Pennsylvania law and is based on the modified accrual basis of accounting. The most significant budgeted fund is the General Fund. However, the Board also maintains budgets for the Capital Projects Fund and the Food Service Fund.

The final budget for expenditures reflects required changes in functional categories due to spending patterns. All budget transfers at the function level are approved by the Board. The budgetary comparison statement for the general fund provides more detail on these adjustments in the financial statements.

Capital Assets

The District has \$99,864,023 invested in capital assets net of depreciation, with \$99,837,035 attributed to governmental activities. Acquisitions for governmental activities totaled \$9,112,920 and depreciation was \$4,425,276. The majority of the acquisitions were for the renovations and additions to Richland Elementary School. Detailed information regarding capital asset activity is included in the notes to the basic financial statements (Note 5).

Management's Discussion and Analysis - Unaudited (cont'd)

Debt

At June 30, 2009, the District had \$94,230,000 in outstanding notes and bonds payable. The District paid \$4,089,000 in principal on outstanding debt during the fiscal year. Other long-term obligations include accrued sick leave and retirement severance for employees of the District. Detailed information regarding long-term debt is included in the notes to the financial statements (Note 6).

Labor Relations

The Quakertown Community Education Association (QCEA), an affiliation of the National Education Association, represents the professional staff of the Quakertown Community School District and is under contract through 2011. The Quakertown Educational Support Personnel Association (QESPA), an affiliation of the National Education Association, represents the support staff of Quakertown Community School District and is under contract through 2011.

Strategic Plan

In August 2007, the District adopted a comprehensive Strategic Plan for 2007 through fall of 2013 that focused on the purpose and resources of the District. With the help of board members, administrators, teachers, support staff, parents, community members, business leaders and students, five goals were adopted at that time. The District is committed to implementing those goals.

- Continue, develop, implement and support effective programs and strategies that meet the specific needs of every student and that result in increased student achievement.
- Implement and support methods for improved communication with all stakeholders.
- Provide a variety of staff development programs that empower the staff to grow professionally and that support District initiatives.
- Review processes and procedures to ensure efficient and effective use of District resources. Continue planning and implementation to provide safe, physically sound and appropriate facilities for all students and staff.
- Create and support an educational and work environment that welcomes and celebrates diversity.

The community will need to support the goals of this plan financially over the next five years. The costs associated with student achievement, improving community relations, continued professional development, renovation of District facilities and support for diversity initiatives will be included in future budgets.

Major Financial Issues and Future Challenges

Enrollment at Quakertown Community School District increased by 358 students during the last 10 years. While the number of new homes being built has slowed significantly, the student population is expected to continue to grow over the next five years.

To accommodate past growth, the District opened a new middle school in the fall of 2004. A new elementary school was opened in the fall of 2005, and the former middle school was renovated and opened as the Freshman Center in the fall of 2005, relieving the overcrowding at the high school.

Management's Discussion and Analysis - Unaudited (cont'd)

While the new buildings accommodated the increased student population, the District must now look at the condition of its older buildings. Richland Elementary School is currently being renovated, including small additions to replace four modular classrooms, to comply with ADA and to increase the size of the kitchen. Renovations have been completed to the building at 100 Commerce Drive, the District Services Center, which now houses the administrative staff and an alternative school. The area formerly used for the District offices is now used for two new programs: Options Academy and Infinity Cyber School.

The expected reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, now known as "No Child Left Behind," requires the District to expend additional funds for the purpose of getting 100 percent of its students to score "proficient" or higher on the Pennsylvania School System of Assessment ("PSSA") by the year 2014. Additional resources already have been added to the budget in the areas of math, reading and special education to help students demonstrate proficiency on the PSSA. Once results are given, all of the District's schools must develop learning environments in which all students become proficient. Expenses associated with extended day instruction, instructional support using technology, technology used for student data analysis and additional assistance for students with special needs, non-English speakers and lower socioeconomic students continues to require future spending.

The declining economy experienced by the entire nation had a significant impact on the District. General Fund revenues came in under budget by more than \$1.1 million. As a result, the District halted all expenditures except those that were critical to its operations. Thus, General Fund expenditures also came in under budget by over \$5.2 million. In addition, the District's 2009-2010 budget was lower than the 2008-2009 budget by over \$3.3 million.

The economy also has impacted the mandated Pennsylvania State Retirement System in that anticipated return on its investments has not been realized, thus impacting the state and district contribution. The local contribution has risen to 8.22 percent this year, which is a 72 percent increase, and is expected to rise to 33 percent in the next few years.

In June 2006, Act 1 of 2006, the Taxpayer Relief Act, was passed by the Pennsylvania State Legislature. As a result, future school district tax increases that exceed the state-mandated index plus allowable exceptions will require a referendum. There continues to be no provision for unfunded mandates by the state or federal government. Additionally, rising health care and future construction costs could have a serious impact on a district's ability to adequately educate its students.

Contacting the District Financial Management

The financial reports are designed to provide our citizens, taxpayers, parents, students, investors and creditors with a general overview of the District's finances and to show the Board's accountability for the money it receives. If you have questions about this report or wish to request additional financial information, please contact Sylvia C. Lenz, Business Administrator, at Quakertown Community School District, 100 Commerce Drive, Quakertown, PA 18951, (215) 529-2031.

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS JUNE 30, 2009

(With Summarized Comparative Data for June 30, 2008)

	Governmental	Business-type	То	tals
	Activities	Activities	2009	2008
ASSETS	<u></u>			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 14,056,725	\$ 298,468	\$ 14,355,193	\$ 20,437,525
Taxes receivable, net of allowance	2,032,057	-	2,032,057	2,055,122
Internal balances	139,951	(139,951)	-	*
Due from other governments	1,402,363	46,473	1,448,836	1,793,994
Other receivables	333,182	10,457	343,639	306,124
Inventories	-	80,782	80,782	77,600
Deferred charges on long term debt	743,885	-	743,885	587,886
Land	1,177,235	~	1,177,235	1,177,235
Land improvements	5,487,475	-	5,487,475	5,462,235
Construction-in-progress	8,771,413	-	8,771,413	817,665
Buildings and improvements	109,731,089	-	109,731,089	109,218,676
Furniture and equipment	18,549,772	561,883	19,111,655	18,475,786
Accumulated depreciation	(43,879,949)	(534,895)	(44,414,844)	(39,977,577)
TOTAL ASSETS	\$118,545,198	\$ 323,217	\$118,868,415	\$120,432,271
LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS				
LIABILITIES:				
Accounts payable	\$ 2,778,430	\$ -	\$ 2,778,430	\$ 1,903,332
Accrued salaries, payroll withholdings and benefits	1,781,331	-	1,781,331	2,134,167
Accrued interest payable	256,243	-	256,243	324,229
Deferred revenues	166	-	166	95,322
Other current liabilities	*	28,096	28,096	29,656
Long-term liabilities				
Portion due or payable within one year:				
Notes payable	3,418,000	-	3,418,000	3,304,000
Bonds payable	680,000	-	680,000	785,000
Portion due or payable after one year:				
Notes payable	61,417,000	-	61,417,000	64,835,000
Bonds payable	28,715,000	-	28,715,000	29,115,000
Accumulated compensated absences	1,768,738	=	1,768,738	1,724,926
Other post-employment benefits	116,189	2	116,189	
TOTAL LIABILITIES	100,931,097	28,096	100,959,193	104,250,632
NET ASSETS:				
Invested in capital assets, net of related debt	11,169,807	26,988	11,196,795	10,194,255
Unrestricted	6,444,294	268,133	6,712,427	5,987,384
TOTAL NET ASSETS	17,614,101	295,121	17,909,222	16,181,639
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS	\$118,545,198	\$ 323,217	\$118,868,415	\$120,432,271

(With Summarized Comparative Data for the Year Ended June 30, 2008) QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009 STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES

		<u>a.</u>	Program Revenues		Net (Fx	nense) Revenue	Net (Expense) Revenue and Changes in Net Assets	Assets
		Charges for	Operating Grants and	Capital Grants and	Governmental	Business- type	Tot	Totals
	Expenses	Services	Contributions	Contributions	Activities	Activities	2009	2008
GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES Instruction	\$ 48.044.547	\$ 530.747	\$4,369,656	н (9)	\$(43.144.144)	·	\$(43 144 144)	\$(42 630 772)
Instructional student support	5,914,057		365,573	-	(5,548,484)	•	(5,548,484)	(6,024,750)
Administrative and financial support services	8,724,343	Ŧ	236,861	•	(8,487,482)	1	(8,487,482)	(7,349,993)
Operation and maintenance of plant services	9,451,185	102,613	144,510	•	(9,204,062)	•	(9,204,062)	(666'090'6)
Pupil transportation	3,929,932	•	1,514,431	•	(2,415,501)	1	(2,415,501)	(2,074,655)
Student activities	970,284	38,986	31,930	•	(899,368)	•	(898,368)	(981,166)
Conmittees	14,173	•	13	•	(14,160)		(14,160)	(12,050)
INECESION IONG-TERM DEDITOR ACTIVITIES	2,565,206	- 000	1	547,787	(2,017,419)	1	(2,017,419)	(2,482,880)
O AL GOVERNIMENTAL ACTIVITIES	79,613,727	672,346	6,662,974	547,787	(71,730,620)	,	(71,730,620)	(70,617,265)
BUSINESS-TYPE ACTIVITIES Food service	1,922,728	1,370,326	622,167	-	•	69,765	69,765	(123,954)
I OTAL BUSINESS-TYPE ACTIVITIES	1,922,728	1,370,326	622,167		- 15	69,765	69,765	(123,954)
TOTAL PRIMARY GOVERNMENT	\$ 81,536,455	\$2,042,672	\$7,285,141	\$ 547,787	(71,730,620)	69,765	(71,660,855)	(70,741,219)
		GENERAL REVENUES	/ENUES					
		Property taxes,	Property taxes, levied for general purposes	purposes	49,943,447	.1	49,943,447	49,489,168
		l axes levied to	l axes levied for specific purposes Grants and entitlements not rectioned to	÷ † † † † † † † † † † † † † † † † † † †	9,022,340	1	9,022,340	9,429,617
		Specific programs	ams	כופת וס	13 485 834		12 405 924	14 070 777
			ninas		726.895	1 976	728 871	1 240 592
		Miscellaneous	3		207.946)	207 946	200,012,
		TOTAL GENEF	ENERAL REVENUES		73,386,462	1,976	73,388,438	71,442,235
		CHANGE IN NE	IN NET ASSETS		1,655,842	71,741	1,727,583	701,016
		NET ASSETS,	ETS, BEGINNING OF YEAR	EAR	15,958,259	223,380	16,181,639	15,480,623
		NET ASSETS,	ETS, END OF YEAR		\$ 17,614,101	\$ 295,121	\$ 17,909,222	\$ 16,181,639

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT BALANCE SHEET - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS JUNE 30, 2009

(With Summarized Comparative Data for June 30, 2008)

## General Capital Projects Fund Fund \$ 8,255,412		Totals		\$,725 \$ 20,212,381 2,057 2,055,122	139,951 133,968	~	333,182 287,521	4,278 \$ 24,441,958		3,430 \$ 1,903,332		5,053 5,399,856	3,887 12,471,349		-	1,278 \$ 24,441,958
\$ 8,255,412 \$ 8,255,412 2,032,057 139,951 1,402,363 333,182 \$ 1,796,004 1,781,331 1,365,292 4,942,627 \$ 7,220,338 \$ 7,220,338 \$ 12,162,965	N. C.			1,313 \$ 14,056,725 - 2,032,057	- 139	- 1,402,363	- 333	11,313 \$ 17,964,278		↔	1,781,331			- 7,220		1,313 \$ 17,964,278
	Major Funds			₩	39,951	02,363	33,182	8		€9	81,331 85,202		- 4,81	20,338		↔
		Gen				1,40	Ř	\$ 12,10		\$		9,4		7,2	7,2	TOTAL LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES \$ 12,16

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT RECONCILIATION OF BALANCE SHEET - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS JUNE 30, 2009

TOTAL GOVERNMENTAL FUND BALANCES		\$	12,039,225
Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement are different because:	of net assets		
Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financia therefore are not reported in the funds. These assets consist			
Land	\$ 1,177,235		
Land improvements	5,487,475		
Construction-in-progress	8,771,413		
Buildings and improvements	109,731,089		
Furniture and equipment	18,549,772		
Accumulated depreciation	(43,879,949)		99,837,035
Some liabilities are not due and payable in the current period a are not reported in the funds. Those liabilities consist of:	and therefore		
Notes payable	(64,835,000)		
Bonds payable	(29,395,000)		
Accumulated compensated absences	(1,768,738)		
Accrued interest	(256,243)		
Other post-employment benefits	(116,189)	((96,371,170)
Refunded debt and bond issuance costs resulted in deferred coredits which will be amortized over the life of the new debt but	S .		
represent current rights.			743,885
Some of the District's revenues will be collected after year end	but are not		

These accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

available soon enough to pay for the current period's expenditures and

therefore are deferred in the funds.

NET ASSETS OF GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES

1,365,126

\$ 17,614,101

STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009
(With Summarized Comparative Data for the Year Ended June 30, 2008) QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT

DEVENIES	Major General Fund	Major Funds Capital Projects Fund	Tot 2009	Totals 2008
KEVENUES Local sources State sources Federal sources TOTAL REVENUES	\$ 60,246,193 19,308,017 1,388,578 80 942 788	\$ 205,278	\$ 60,451,471 19,308,017 1,388,578 81,148,066	\$ 60,774,967 17,244,070 1,525,063
EXPENDITURES Current: Instruction Support services Operation of noninstructional services	47,716,791 24,915,457 050,800	105,469	47,716,791 25,020,926	48,158,954 24,105,911
Capital outlays Debt service TOTAL EXPENDITURES	6,708,541 80,300,679	7,984,024 8,293 8,097,786	7,984,024 6,716,834 88,398,465	7,090,493 7,090,493 81,254,593
EXCESS (DEFICIENCY) OF REVENUES OVER (UNDER) EXPENDITURES	642,109	(7,892,508)	(7,250,399)	(1,710,493)
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES) Bond proceeds Issuance of debt - refunding Payment of debt - refunding Bond discount		9,135,000 (8,903,642) (120,075)	9,135,000 (8,903,642)	10,000,000
Sale of/Compensation for capital assets Refund of prior year expenditures Refund of prior year receipts TOTAL OTHER FINANCING SOURCES	23,409 - (15,933) 7,476	128,763	(15.93) 128,763 128,763 (15,933) 247,522	30,622 943 (17,556) 10,014,009
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCES	649,585	(7,652,462)	(7,002,877)	8,303,516
FUND BALANCES, BEGINNING OF YEAR	6,570,753	12,471,349	19,042,102	10,738,586
FUND BALANCES, END OF YEAR	\$ 7,220,338	\$ 4,818,887	\$ 12,039,225	\$ 19,042,102

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT RECONCILIATION OF STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009

NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCES - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS	\$ (7,002,877)
Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of activities are different because:	
Capital outlays are reported in governmental funds as expenditures which are recorded as either District-wide or function-specific (i.e., instruction, pupil services). However, in the statement of activities, the cost of those assets is allocated over their estimated useful lives as depreciation expense. This is the amount by which capital outlays (\$9,112,920) exceeded depreciation (\$4,425,276) in the period.	4,687,644
Because some property, occupation and per capita taxes will not be collected for several months after the District's fiscal year ends, they are not considered as "available" revenues in the governmental funds. Deferred tax revenues increased by this amount this year.	98,091
Issuance of long-term debt provides current financial resources to governmental funds, but has no effect of net assets.	(9,135,000)
Governmental funds report bond issuance cost, discounts and deferred amounts on refunding as expenditures and bond premiums as revenue. However, these amounts are reported on the statement of net assets as deferred charges and credits and are amortized over the life of the debt.	155,999
In the statement of activities, certain operating expensescompensated absences (vacations and sick leave), other post-employment benefits and special termination benefits (early retirement)are measured by the amounts earned during the year. In the governmental funds, however, expenditures for these items are measured by the amount of financial resources used (essentially, the amounts actually paid). This is the amount by which current period amounts paid exceeded current period compensated absences earned.	(160,001)
Repayment of bond principal is an expenditure in the governmental funds, but the repayment reduces long-term liabilities in the statement of net assets.	12,944,000
Interest on long-term debt in the statement of activities differs from the amount reported in the governmental funds because interest is recognized as an expenditure in the funds when it is due, and thus requires the use of current financial resources. In the statement of activities, however, interest expense is recognized as the interest accrues, regardless of when it is due.	67,986
CHANGE IN NET ASSETS OF GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES	\$ 1,655,842

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT BUDGETARY COMPARISON STATEMENT - GENERAL FUND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009

	Budgeted	I Amounts	Actual	Variance with Final Budget Positive
	Original	Final	(GAAP Basis)	(Negative)
REVENUES	Original	Tillar	(Orvii Dasis)	(Ivegative)
Local sources	\$61,103,564	\$61,103,564	\$60,246,193	\$ (857,371)
State sources	19,564,352	19,564,352	19,308,017	(256,335)
Federal sources	1,439,269	1,439,269	1,388,578	(50,691)
TOTAL REVENUES	82,107,185	82,107,185	80,942,788	(1,164,397)
EXPENDITURES				
Instruction:				
Regular programs	35,144,672	35,276,053	33,831,193	1,444,860
Special programs	9,132,554	9,336,487	9,323,029	13,458
Vocational programs	2,537,050	2,537,050	2,537,050	-
Other instructional programs	2,159,843	2,180,552	2,016,251	164,301
Adult education programs	12,003	12,003	9,268	2,735
Total Instruction	48,986,122	49,342,145	47,716,791	1,625,354
Support services:				(
Pupil personnel services	2,441,587	2,452,009	2,254,719	197,290
Instructional staff services	3,653,718	3,702,750	2,945,553	757,197
Administrative services	4,227,280	4,263,461	4,054,583	208,878
Pupil health	981,600	981,899	887,631	94,268
Business services	701,074	894,299	892,237	2,062
Operation and maintenance of plant services	7,307,431	7,514,480	6,906,282	608,198
Student transportation services	3,418,225	3,936,575	3,934,584	1,991
Central and other support services	3,333,196	3,450,745	2,982,568	468,177
Other support services	59,500	59,600	57,300	2,300
Total Support Services	26,123,611	27,255,818	24,915,457	2,340,361
Operation of Noninstructional activities:	4 000 077	4 0 4 4 0 4 7	045.747	05 500
Student Activities	1,036,877	1,041,217	945,717	95,500
Community Services	11,000	18,317	14,173	4,144
Total Operation of Noninstructional Activities	1,047,877	1,059,534	959,890	99,644
Debt service	8,300,855	7,891,700	6,708,541	1,183,159
TOTAL EXPENDITURES	84,458,465	85,549,197	80,300,679	5,248,518
EXCESS (DEFICIENCY) OF REVENUES OVER				
(UNDER) EXPENDITÚRES	(2,351,280)	(3,442,012)	642,109	4,084,121
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)				
Sale of/Compensation for capital assets	-	-	23,409	23,409
Refund of prior year expenditures		(2)	(15,933)	(15,933)
Budgetary reserve	600,000	-	=	
TOTAL OTHER FINANCING SOURCES	600,000	-	7,476	7,476
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE	(1,751,280)	(3,442,012)	649,585	4,091,597
FUND BALANCE, BEGINNING OF YEAR	5,688,656	5,955,169	6,570,753	615,584
FUND BALANCE, END OF YEAR	\$ 3,937,376	\$ 2,513,157	\$ 7,220,338	\$ 4,707,181

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS - PROPRIETARY FUND JUNE 30, 2009

(With Comparative Data for June 30, 2008)

	Major Fi	und
	Food Service	e Fund
	2009	2008
ASSETS		
CURRENT ASSETS:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 298,468	\$ 225,144
Due from other governments	46,473	41,028
Other receivables	10,457	18,603
Inventories	80,782	77,600
Total Current Assets	436,180	362,375
CAPITAL ASSETS:		
Furniture and equipment	561,883	547,533
Accumulated depreciation	(534,895)	(522,904)
Capital Assets, Net	26,988_	24,629
TOTAL ACCETC	¢ 402.400	
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 463,168	\$ 387,004
LIADILITIES AND NET ASSETS.		
LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS:		
CURRENT LIABILITIES	\$ 139.951	Ф 400 000
Due to other funds Other current liabilities	1 1001000	\$ 133,968
Other current liabilities	28,096	29,656
Total Liabilities	168,047	163,624
NET ASSETS:		
Invested in capital assets, net of related debt	26,988	24,629
Unrestricted	268,133	198,751
Total Net Assets		
I Olai INEL MSSELS	295,121	223,380
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS	\$ 463,168	\$ 387,004

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENSES AND CHANGES IN FUND NET ASSETS PROPRIETARY FUND

FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009

(With Comparative Data for the Year Ended June 30, 2008)

	Major Fu	
	Food Service	
ODEDATING DEVENIUM	2009	2008
OPERATING REVENUES		
Food service revenues	\$ 1,370,326	\$ 1,321,561
Total Operating Revenues	1,370,326	1,321,561
OPERATING EXPENSES Salaries	758,799	734,794
Employee benefits	180,567	192,002
Other purchased services	113,722	78,402
Supplies	851,967	•
Depreciation	11,991	960,939
·		17,718
Other operating expenses	5,682	9,223
Total Operating Expenses	1,922,728	1,993,078
OPERATING LOSS	(552,402)	(671,517)
NONOPERATING REVENUES		
Earnings on investments	1,976	8,650
State sources	96,355	105,317
Federal sources	525,812	442,246
Total Nonoperating Revenues	624,143	556,213
CHANGE IN NET ASSETS	71,741	(115,304)
NET ASSETS, BEGINNING OF YEAR	223,380	338,684
NET ASSETS, END OF YEAR	\$ 295,121	\$ 223,380

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS - PROPRIETARY FUND FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009

(With Comparative Data for the Year Ended June 30, 2008)

	Major	Fund
	Food Sen	
	2009	2008
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:		
Cash received from customers	\$1,401,123	\$1,291,048
Payments to suppliers	(830,235)	(800,351)
Payments to employees	(939,366)	(926,796)
Payments for other operating expenses	(35,338)	(9,223)
NET CASH USED BY OPERATING ACTIVITIES	(403,816)	(445,322)
CASH FLOWS FROM NONCAPITAL FINANCING ACTIVITIES:		
State sources	103,408	102,628
Federal sources	386,106	355,730
NET CASH PROVIDED BY NONCAPITAL FINANCING ACTVITIES	489,514	458,358
CASH FLOWS FROM CAPITAL AND RELATED FINANCING ACTIVITIES:		
Purchase of capital assets	(14,350)	(695)
NET CASH USED BY CAPITAL AND RELATED FINANCING ACTIVITIES	(14,350)	(695)
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:		
Earnings on investments	1,976	8,650
NET CASH PROVIDED BY INVESTING ACTIVITIES	1,976	8,650
NET INCREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	73,324	20,991
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, BEGINNING OF YEAR	225,144	204,153
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, END OF YEAR	\$ 298,468	\$ 225,144
RECONCILIATION OF OPERATING LOSS TO NET CASH USED BY OPERATING ACTIVITIES:		
Operating loss	\$ (552,402)	\$ (671,517)
Adjustments to reconcile operating loss to net cash used by	,	, (,
operating activities:		
Depreciation	11,991	17,718
Donated commodities	132,653	84,319
(Increase) Decrease in:	,	,
Other receivables	2,701	(9,428)
Inventories	(3,182)	16,747
Increase (Decrease) in:	,	
Due to other funds	5,983	133,968
Other current liabilities	(1,560)	3,956
Deferred revenues	<u>-</u>	(21,085)
NET CASH USED BY OPERATING ACTIVITIES	\$ (403,816)	\$ (445,322)
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE:		
NONCASH NONCAPITAL FINANCING ACTIVITY:		
USDA donated commodities	\$ 132,653	\$ 84,319

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS - FIDUCIARY FUNDS JUNE 30, 2009

	Private- Purpose Trust	Agency
ASSETS		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 151,203	\$ 290,118
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 151,203	\$ 290,118
LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS LIABILITIES: Due to student groups Total Liabilities	\$ <u>-</u>	\$ 290,118 290,118
NET ASSETS: Reserved for trust	151,203	
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS	\$ 151,203	\$ 290,118

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN NET ASSETS - FIDUCIARY FUNDS FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009

(With Comparative Data for the year Ended June 30, 2008)

	Private-Purpose Trust	
ADDITIONS	2009	2008
	•	
Local contributions	\$ 10,538	\$ 8,338
TOTAL ADDITIONS	10,538	8,338
DEDUCTIONS		
Fees paid and scholarships awarded	11,100	12,495
TOTAL DEDUCTIONS	11,100	12,495
CHANGE IN NET ASSETS	(562)	(4,157)
NET ASSETS, BEGINNING OF YEAR	151,765	155,922
NET ASSETS, END OF YEAR	\$ 151,203	\$ 151,765

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

NOTE 1 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Quakertown Community School District (the "District") operates seven elementary schools, two middle schools, one freshmen center and one senior high school to provide education and related services to the residents of Quakertown, Richlandtown and Trumbauersville Boroughs and Haycock, Milford and Richland Townships. The District operates under current standards prescribed by the Pennsylvania Department of Education in accordance with the provisions of the School Laws of Pennsylvania as a school district of the second class. The District operates under a locally elected nine-member Board form of government.

The financial statements of the District have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") as applied to governmental units. The Governmental Accounting Standards Board ("GASB") is the authoritative standard-setting body for the establishment of governmental accounting and financial reporting principles.

Reporting Entity

GASB Statement No. 14, "The Financial Reporting Entity," as amended by GASB Statement No. 39, established the criteria for determining the activities, organizations and functions of government to be included in the financial statements of the reporting entity. In evaluating the District as a reporting entity, management has addressed all potential component units which may or may not fall within the District's financial accountability. The criteria used to evaluate component units for possible inclusion as part of the District's reporting entity are financial accountability and the nature and significance of the relationship. The District is considered to be an independent reporting entity and has no component units.

Basis of Presentation

Entity-wide Financial Statements

The statement of net assets and the statement of activities display information about the District as a whole. These statements distinguish between activities that are governmental and those that are considered business-type. These statements include the financial activities of the primary government, except for fiduciary funds.

The entity-wide financial statements are prepared using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting as further defined under proprietary funds below. This is the same approach used in the preparation of the proprietary fund financial statements but differs from the manner in which governmental fund financial statements are prepared. Therefore, governmental fund financial statements include a reconciliation with brief explanations to better identify the relationship between the entity-wide statements and the statements of governmental funds.

The entity-wide statement of activities presents a comparison between expenses and program revenues for each function of the business-type activities of the District and for each governmental program. Expenses are those that are specifically associated with a service or

NOTE 1 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (cont'd)

program and are, therefore, clearly identifiable to a particular function. Program revenues include charges paid by the recipients of the goods or services offered by the programs and grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular function. Revenues which are not classified as program revenues are presented as general revenues. The comparison of program revenues and expenses identifies the extent to which each program is self-financing or draws from the general revenues of the District.

Except for interfund activity and balances between the funds that underlie governmental activities and the funds that underlie business-type activities, which are reported as transfers and internal balances, the effect of interfund activity has been removed from these statements.

The entity-wide financial statements report net assets in one of three components. Invested in capital assets, net of related debt, consists of capital assets, net of accumulated depreciation, and reduced by the outstanding balances of borrowings attributable to acquiring, constructing or improving those assets. Net assets are reported as restricted when constraints placed on net asset use are either externally imposed by creditors (such as through debt covenants), grantors, contributors, or laws or regulations of other governments or imposed by law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation. Those restrictions affect net assets arising from the capital projects fund. Unrestricted net assets consist of net assets that do not meet the definition of "invested in capital assets, net of related debt" or "restricted."

Fund Financial Statements

During the school year, the District segregates transactions related to certain District functions or activities in separate funds in order to aid financial management and to demonstrate legal compliance. Fund financial statements report detailed information about the District. The focus of governmental and enterprise fund financial statements is on major funds rather than reporting funds by type. Each major fund is presented in a separate column. Fiduciary fund financial statements are presented by fund type.

Governmental Funds

All governmental funds are accounted for using the modified accrual basis of accounting and the current financial resources measurement focus. Under this basis, revenues are recognized in the accounting period in which they become measurable and available. Expenditures are recognized in the accounting period in which the fund liability is incurred, if measurable. The District reports the following major governmental funds:

The **General Fund** is the government's primary operating fund. It accounts for all financial resources of the general government, except those required to be accounted for in another fund.

The Capital Projects Fund is used to account for the acquisition, construction and renovation of major capital facilities and their related capital assets.

NOTE 1 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (cont'd)

Revenue Recognition

In applying the "susceptible to accrual concept" under the modified accrual basis, revenues are considered to be available when they are collectible within the current period or soon enough thereafter to pay liabilities of the current period. For this purpose, the government considers tax revenue to be available if collected within 60 days of the end of the fiscal period. Revenue from federal, state and other grants designated for payment of specific District expenditures is recognized when the related expenditures are incurred; accordingly, when such funds are received, they are reported as deferred revenues until earned.

Other revenues, including certain other charges for services and miscellaneous revenues, are recorded as revenue when received in cash because they are generally not measurable until actually received.

Expenditure Recognition

The measurement focus of governmental fund accounting is on decreases in net financial resources (expenditures) rather than expenses. Most expenditures are measurable and are recorded when the related fund liability is incurred. However, principal and interest on general long-term debt which has not matured are recognized when paid. Liabilities for compensated absences and special termination benefits are recognized as fund liabilities to the extent they mature each period. Allocations of costs, such as depreciation and amortization, are not recognized in the governmental funds.

Proprietary Funds

Proprietary funds are accounted for using the accrual basis of accounting. These funds account for operations that are financed primarily by user charges. The economic resource focus concerns determining costs as a means of maintaining the capital investment and management control. Revenues are recognized when they are earned and expenses are recognized when they are incurred. Allocations of certain costs, such as depreciation, are recorded in proprietary funds. The District allocates "building-wide costs" to the proprietary fund. Specifically, general fund expenditures that partially benefit the proprietary fund (utilities, janitorial services, insurance, etc.) are proportionately recognized within the proprietary fund. Similarly, the proprietary fund recognizes a cost for the building space it occupies and is included in other operating expenses.

These funds distinguish operating revenues and expenses from nonoperating items. Operating revenues and expenses generally result from providing services and producing and delivering goods in connection with the proprietary fund's principal ongoing operations. The principal operating revenues of the District's proprietary fund are food service charges. Operating expenses for the District's proprietary fund include food production costs, supplies and administrative costs. All revenues or expenses not meeting this definition are reported as nonoperating revenues and expenses.

NOTE 1 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (cont'd)

Private-sector standards of accounting and financial reporting issued prior to December 1, 1989 are followed in both the entity-wide and proprietary fund financial statements to the extent that those standards do not conflict with or contradict guidance of GASB. Governments also have the option of following subsequent private-sector guidance for their business-type activities and enterprise funds, subject to this same limitation. The District has elected not to follow subsequent private-sector guidance.

Fiduciary Funds

Fiduciary funds account for the assets held by the District as a trustee or agent for individuals, private organizations and/or governmental units and are, therefore, not available to support the District's own programs. The District accounts for these assets in a private-purpose trust and agency fund. The private-purpose trust fund accounts for activities in various scholarship accounts whose sole purpose is to provide annual scholarships to particular students as described by donor stipulations. The agency fund accounts for funds held on behalf of students of the District. The measurement focus and basis of accounting for the private-purpose trust is the same as for proprietary funds, while the agency fund is custodial in nature (assets equal liabilities) and do not involve measurement of results of operations.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

The District's cash and cash equivalents are considered to be cash on hand, demand deposits and short-term investments with original maturities of three months or less from the date of acquisition.

Receivables and Payables

Activity between funds that are representative of lending/borrowing arrangements outstanding at the end of the fiscal year are referred to as either "due to/from other funds" (i.e., the current portion of interfund loans) or "advances to/from other funds" (i.e., the noncurrent portion of interfund loans). Any residual balances outstanding between the governmental activities and business-type activities are reported in the entity-wide financial statements as "internal balances."

The District experiences very small losses from uncollectible property taxes. Property taxes constitute a lien against real property and usually can be collected in full when title transfers. Only balances that remain after tax sales are written off each year. Accordingly, an allowance for doubtful accounts has not been established by the District for property taxes receivable.

Delinquent occupation and per capita taxes receivable are presented net of allowances for estimated uncollectibles of \$3,840,060. The allowance for doubtful accounts is calculated on a percentage of outstanding amounts based on historical collection trends. Management believes that the District has adequately provided for probable future losses.

NOTE 1 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (cont'd)

Property Taxes

Taxes are levied on July 1 and are payable in the following periods:

July 1 - August 31

Discount period, 2% of gross levy

September 1 - October 31 -

Face Period

November 1 to collection -

Penalty Period, 10% of gross levy

January 15

Lien Date

Assessed valuations of property are determined by the Bucks County Board of Assessments, and the District is responsible for collection. The tax on real estate for public school purposes for fiscal year 2008-2009 was 125.5 mills (\$125.50 for \$1,000 of assessed valuation).

Inventories

All inventories are valued at the lower of cost (first-in, first-out method) or market.

Capital Assets

Capital assets, which include property, plant and equipment, are reported in the applicable governmental or business-type activities columns in the entity-wide and proprietary fund financial statements. Capital assets are defined by the District as assets with an initial, individual cost of more than \$1,000 and an estimated useful life in excess of one year. Such assets are recorded at historical cost if purchased or constructed. Donated capital assets are recorded at estimated fair value at the date of donation.

The costs of normal maintenance and repairs that do not add to the value of the asset or materially extend assets' lives are not capitalized.

Major outlays for capital assets and improvements are capitalized as projects are constructed, inclusive of ancillary costs.

Property, plant and equipment of the District is depreciated using the straight-line method over the following estimated useful lives:

Land improvements20-40 yearsBuildings and improvements20-40 yearsFurniture and equipment5-10 years

Compensated Absences

Employees are permitted to accumulate unused allowable sick leave without limitation. Retiring employees shall be entitled to a retirement severance based upon the employee's daily rate, maximum number of days stated in the applicable contract and the number of accumulated sick days. Unused allowable vacation days do not accumulate and must be used within six

NOTE 1 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (cont'd)

months of each fiscal year end. The liability for these compensated absences is recorded as long-term debt in the entity-wide financial statements. The current portion of this debt is based on historical trends. In the fund financial statements, governmental funds report only the compensated absence liability payable from expendable available financial resources.

Long-term Obligations

In the entity-wide financial statements and proprietary fund financial statements, long-term debt and other long-term obligations are reported as liabilities. Bond premiums and discounts are deferred and amortized over the life of the bonds. Bond issuance costs are reported as deferred charges and amortized over the term of the related debt. Deferred amounts on refunding are recorded as a decrease to debt payable and amortized over the life of the old debt or the life of the new debt, whichever is shorter. All amounts are amortized using the straight-line method.

In the fund financial statements, governmental fund types recognize bond premiums and discounts, as well as bond issuance costs, during the current period. The face amount of debt issued is reported as other financing sources. Premiums received and discounts paid on debt issuances are reported as other financing sources and uses. Issuance costs, whether or not withheld from the actual debt proceeds received, are reported as debt service expenditures except for refundings paid from proceeds, which are reported as other financing uses.

Fund Equity

In the fund financial statements, governmental funds report reservations of fund balance for amounts that are not available for appropriation or are legally restricted by outside parties for use for a specific purpose. When both restricted and unrestricted resources are available for use, it is the District's policy to use restricted resources first and then unrestricted resources as they are needed.

Comparative Data

Comparative totals for the prior year have been presented in the accompanying financial statements in order to provide an understanding of changes in the District's financial position and operations. Certain amounts presented in the prior year have been reclassified in order to be consistent with the current year's presentation. However, presentation of prior year totals by fund and activity type have not been presented in each of the statements since their inclusion would make the statements unduly complex and difficult to read. Summarized comparative information should be read in conjunction with the District's financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2008, from which the comparative data was derived.

Use of Estimates in the Preparation of Financial Statements

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect certain reported amounts and disclosures. Accordingly, actual results could differ from those estimates.

NOTE 2 STEWARDSHIP, COMPLIANCE AND ACCOUNTABILITY

Budgetary Information

An annual budget is adopted prior to the beginning of each year for the general fund on the modified accrual basis of accounting. The general fund is the only fund for which a budget is legally required, although project-length financial plans are adopted for all capital projects funds.

The District is required to publish notice by advertisement at least once in two newspapers of general circulation in the municipalities in which it is located, and within 20 days of final action, that the proposed budget has been prepared and is available for public inspection at the administrative offices of the District. Notice that public hearings will be held on the proposed operating budget must be included in the advertisement; such hearings are required to be scheduled at least 10 days prior to the date final action on adoption is taken by the Board.

Legal budgetary control is maintained at the sub-function/major object level. The Board may make transfers of funds appropriated to any particular item of expenditure by legislative action in accordance with the Pennsylvania School Code. Management may amend the budget at the sub-function/sub-object level without Board approval. Appropriations lapse at the end of the fiscal period. Budgetary information reflected in the financial statements is presented at or below the level of budgetary control and include the effect of approved budget amendments.

NOTE 3 DEPOSITS

Statutes authorize the District to invest in U.S. Treasury bills, time or share accounts of institutions insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or in certificates of deposit when they are secured by proper bond or collateral, repurchase agreements, State Treasurer's investment pools or mutual funds.

Custodial Credit Risk

Custodial credit risk is the risk that in the event of a bank failure, the government's deposits may not be returned. The District does not have a policy for custodial credit risk. At June 30, 2009, the carrying amount of the District's deposits was \$14,796,514 and the bank balance was \$17,551,991. Of the bank balance, \$250,000 was covered by federal depository insurance, and \$3,461,723 was collateralized with U.S. Treasury securities held at the Federal Reserve Bank in the District's name.

The remaining cash deposits of the District are in the Pennsylvania Local Government Investment Trust ("PLGIT"). Although not registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission and not subject to regulatory oversight, PLGIT acts like a money market mutual fund in that its objective is to maintain a stable net asset value of \$1 per share, is rated by a nationally recognized statistical rating organization and is subject to an independent annual audit. As of June 30, 2009, PLGIT was rated as AAA by a nationally recognized statistical rating agency.

NOTE 4 <u>DEFERRED REVENUES</u>

Governmental funds report deferred revenue in connection with receivables for revenues that are not considered to be available to liquidate liabilities of the current period. Governmental funds also defer revenue recognition with resources that have been received, but not yet earned. At the end of the current fiscal year, deferred revenue reported in the governmental funds resulted from delinquent property taxes receivable, federal grants received that have not satisfied eligibility requirements and revenue received but not yet earned.

Deferred revenue in the entity-wide financial statements represents resources that have been received but not yet earned.

NOTE 5 CAPITAL ASSETS

Capital asset activity for the year ended June 30, 2009 was as follows:

GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES: Capital assets not being depreciated:	Beginning Balance	Increases	Decreases	Ending Balance
Land	\$ 1,177,235	\$	\$	\$ 1,177,235
Construction-in-progress	817,665	7,953,748	1921	8,771,413
Total Capital Assets Not Being Depreciated	1,994,900	7,953,748		9,948,648
	1,774,700	7,700,740		7,740,040
Capital assets being depreciated:				
Land improvements	5,462,235	25,240	-	5,487,475
Buildings and improvements	109,218,676	512,413	-	109,731,089
Furniture and equipment	17,928,253	621,519		18,549,772
Total Capital Assets Being Depreciated	132,609,164	1,159,172		133,768,336
Less accumulated depreciation for:				
Land improvements	1,955,133	251,710		2,206,843
Buildings and improvements	25,432,150	2,719,334	540	28,151,484
Furniture and equipment	12,067,390	1,454,232		13,521,622
Total accumulated depreciation	39,454,673	4,425,276	-	43,879,949
Total Capital Assets Being Depreciated, Net	93,154,491	(3,266,104)		89,888,387
GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES, NET	\$ 95,149,391	\$ 4,687,644	\$ -	\$ 99,837,035
BUSINESS-TYPE ACTIVITIES: Capital assets being depreciated: Furniture and equipment Total Capital Assets Being Depreciated	\$ 547,533 547,533	\$ 14,350 14,350	\$ -	\$ 561,883 561,883
Less accumulated depreciation for: Furniture and equipment Total accumulated depreciation	522,904 522,904	11,991 11,991		534,895 534,895
BUSINESS-TYPE ACTIVITIES, NET	\$ 24,629	\$ 2,359	\$ -	\$ 26,988

NOTE 5 CAPITAL ASSETS (cont'd)

Depreciation expense was charged to functions/programs of the District as follows:

Governmental of	activities:
-----------------	-------------

Instruction	\$ 222,888
Instructional student support	123,034
Administrative and financial support services	910,842
Operation and maintenance of plant services	3,138,585
Student activities	 29,927
Total Depreciation Expense - Governmental Activities	\$ 4,425,276
Business-type Activities - Food Service	\$ 11,991

NOTE 6 GENERAL LONG-TERM DEBT

The following summarizes the changes in the long-term liabilities of governmental activities for the year ended June 30, 2009:

	Balance July 01, 2008	Additions	Reductions	Balance June 30, 2009
Notes payable	\$ 68,139,000	\$ -	\$ 3,304,000	\$ 64,835,000
Bonds payable	29,900,000	9,135,000	9,640,000	29,395,000
Accumulated				
compensated absences	1,724,926	43,812	*	1,768,738
Other post-employment	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	116,189	- -	116,189
TOTALS	\$ 99,763,926	\$ 9,295,001	\$12,944,000	\$ 96,114,927

Payments of long-term debt are expected to be funded by the general fund.

General Obligation Notes

Series B of 1997, maturing through October 2017, bearing interest at 4.20%, payable monthly.	\$ 2,375,000
Series of 1999, maturing through July 2009, with interest at variable rates, payable monthly. Interest rates change on a weekly basis and are determined by the Bond Market Association Index.	97,000
Series of 2000, maturing through March 2017, bearing interest at 4.38%, payable monthly.	7.233.000

Series B of 2000, maturing through July 2021, with interest at variable rates, payable monthly. Interest rates change on a weekly basis and are determined by the Bond Market Association Index.	3,491,000
Series C of 2000, maturing through August 2025, with interest at variable rates, payable monthly. Interest rates change on a weekly basis and are determined by the Bond Market Association Index.	9,710,000
Series of 2002, maturing through November 2023, with interest at variable rates, payable monthly. Interest rates change on a weekly basis and are determined by the Bond Market Association Index.	21,913,000
Series of 2003, maturing through October 2025, with interest at variable rates, payable monthly. Interest rates change on a weekly basis and are determined by the Bond Market Association Index.	4,400,000
Series of 2004 Emmaus/PLGIT Bond Pool, maturing through August 2023, with interest at variable rates, payable monthly. Interest rates change on a weekly basis and are determined	

General Obligation Bonds

at 4.02%, payable monthly.

by the Bond Market Association Index.

GENERAL LONG-TERM DEBT (cont'd)

NOTE 6

Series A of 2004, maturing through August 2025, bearing interest ranging from 3.25% to 4.60%, interest payable semi-annually in February and August.

Series of 2006, maturing through April 2016, bearing interest

10,260,000

11,800,000

3,816,000

Series of 2008, maturing through November 2024, bearing interest at 3.90%, payable semi-annually.

10,000,000

Series of 2009, maturing through August 2025, bearing interest ranging from 2.00% to 4.13%, interest payable semi-annually in February and August. This series of 2009 provided funds to refund the Series 2003 and 2003A bonds. This current refunding was undertaken to reduce total debt service payments over the next 17 years by \$350,695 and resulted in an economic gain of \$287,767.

9,135,000

TOTAL

\$94,230,000

NOTE 6 GENERAL LONG-TERM DEBT (cont'd)

Presented below is a summary of debt service requirements to maturity by years:

Year Ending June 30,	Principal Maturities	Interest <u>Maturities</u>	Total Maturities
2010	\$ 4,098,000	\$ 2,527,288	\$ 6,625,288
2011	4,659,000	2,510,821	7,169,821
2012	4,855,000	2,410,897	7,265,897
2013	5,034,000	2,201,354	7,235,354
2014	5,222,000	2,026,217	7,248,217
2015-2019	29,431,000	7,985,252	37,416,252
2020-2024	36,511,000	10,155,400	46,666,400
2025-2026	4,420,000	1,491,805	5,911,805
	\$ 94,230,000	\$ 31,309,034	\$125,539,034

NOTE 7 PENSION PLAN

Plan Description

The District contributes to the Public School Employees' Retirement System ("PSERS"), a governmental cost-sharing multiple-employer defined benefit pension plan administered by the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania Public School Employees' Retirement System. The PSERS provides retirement and disability, legislatively mandated *ad hoc* cost-of-living adjustments and certain health care insurance premium assistance to plan members and beneficiaries. The Public School Employees' Retirement Code (Act No. 96, of October 2, 1975, as amended) provides the authority to establish and amend benefit provisions. The PSERS issues a comprehensive annual financial report that includes financial statements and required supplementary information for the plan. A copy of the report may be obtained by writing to Public School Employees' Retirement System, P.O. Box 125, Harrisburg, PA 17108-0125.

Funding Policy

The contribution policy is established in the Public School Employees' Retirement Code and requires contributions by active members, employers and the Commonwealth. Individual employees contribute between 6.25 and 7.5 percent of salary depending on their membership status. Contributions required of employers are based upon an actuarial valuation. For fiscal year ended June 30, 2009, the rate of employer contribution was 4.76 percent of covered payroll. The District's contributions to PSERS for the years ended June 30, 2007, 2008 and 2009 were \$2,554,135, \$2,964,487 and \$1,973,957, respectively, equal to the required contribution for each year. The Commonwealth contributes to PSERS by reimbursing the District 50 percent of its contribution each year.

NOTE 8 JOINT VENTURE

The District is a participating member of the Upper Bucks County Area Vocational-Technical School (the "Vo-Tech"). The Vo-Tech is governed by a joint board consisting of school directors from each member district and one nonmember representative. The board of directors from each member district must approve the Vo-Tech's annual budget. Each member pays a private share of the operating costs and debt service of the Vo-Tech based on the student membership from each district. The financial statements of the Vo-Tech School are available from the Vo-Tech business office located at 3115 Ridge Road, Perkasie, PA 18944.

During 2005, the Vo-Tech issued \$4,305,000 of School Lease Revenue Bonds through the State Public School Building Authority for capital improvements to the facilities owned and operated by the Vo-Tech and to repay the outstanding 1996 Emmaus General Authority Bond Pool Note, Series 2002. The bonds are secured by sublease rental payments and are guaranteed by three participating school districts. The District's portion of these bonds is scheduled to be paid through the year ended June 30, 2026.

Future rental payments are scheduled as follows:

Year Ending June 30,

2010	\$ 96,515
2011	96,439
2012	96,223
2013	95,874
2014	95,402
2015-2019	479,906
2020-2024	479,241
2025-2026	<u> 191,405</u>
Total	1,631,005
Less: Interest requirements	(474,705)
Outstanding rental payments	\$ 1,156,300

NOTE 9 INTERNAL RECEIVABLES AND PAYABLES

The composition of interfund balances as of June 30, 2009 is as follows:

Receivable To	Amount	Payable From	Amount
General Fund	\$ 139,951	Food Service Fund	\$ 139,951

Interfund balances between funds represent temporary loans recorded at year end subsequent to a final allocation of expenses. The balances generally are paid shortly after year end.

NOTE 10 CONTINGENCIES AND COMMITMENTS

Government Grants and Awards

The District participates in both state and federally assisted grant programs. These programs are subject to program compliance audits by the grantors or their representatives. The District is potentially liable for any expenditures which may be disallowed pursuant to the terms of these grant programs. Management is not aware of any material items of noncompliance which would result in the disallowance of program expenditures.

Litigation

Certain litigation claims are pending against the District. In the opinion of District management and legal counsel, the potential losses, if any, on such claims would not have a materially adverse effect on the District's finances.

Capital Improvement Commitments

As of June 30, 2009, the District had outstanding construction projects to be completed. Construction commitments and the amounts completed to date are as follows:

	Project <u>Amount</u>		Commitments	
Administrative office building Richland Elementary School	\$ 2,312,700	\$ 1,787,770	\$ 524,930	
addition and renovation	12,566,000	5,886,600	6,679,400	
	\$ 14,878,700	\$ 7,674,370	\$ 7,204,330	

In addition, the District has incurred costs in the amount of \$1,097,043 for other projects that were not under a formal construction commitment as of June 30, 2009.

NOTE 11 RISK MANAGEMENT

The District is exposed to various risks of loss related to torts; theft of, damage to and destruction of assets; errors and omissions; injuries to employees; and natural disasters. Significant losses are covered by commercial insurance for all major programs except for workers' compensation, for which the District is a participant in the SDIC consortium which manages the risk for all participants. For insured programs, there were no significant reductions in insurance coverages during the 2008-2009 year. Settlement amounts have not exceeded insurance coverage for the current year or the three prior years.

NOTE 12 PRIOR PERIOD ADJUSTMENT

During the current year, the District recorded an adjustment to the beginning net assets of the governmental activities as of June 30, 2008 resulting in a decrease of \$89,494 in net assets. The adjustment was made to agree the District's capital asset records to the records maintained by a third-party appraisal company. In addition, the District has restated prior year comparative information as of June 30, 2008 to reflect changes based on the adjustment.

NOTE 13 POST-EMPLOYMENT HEALTHCARE PLAN

Plan Description

Effective for the 2008-2009 fiscal year, the District has implemented GASB Statement No. 45, "Accounting and Financial Reporting by Employers for Post-employment Benefits Other Than Pensions," for certain post-employment healthcare benefits provided by the District. This Statement generally provides for prospective implementation - i.e., that employers set the beginning net OPEB obligation at zero as of the beginning of the initial year. Accordingly, for financial reporting purposes, no liability is reported for the post-employment benefits liability at the date of transition.

The District's post-employment healthcare plan is a single-employer defined benefit healthcare plan. The plan provides medical insurance benefits to eligible retirees and their spouses. The Board of School Directors assigns the authority to establish and amend benefit provisions. The plan does not issue any financial report and is not included in the report of any public employee retirement system or any other entity.

Funding Policy

The contribution requirements of plan members are established and may be amended by the Board of School Directors. The required contribution is based on projected pay-as-you-go financing requirements, with any additional amount to prefund as determined annually by the Board of School Directors. For fiscal year 2009, the District contributed \$462,160 to the plan for current premiums.

Annual OPEB Cost and Net OPEB Obligation

The District's annual other post-employment benefit cost (expense) is calculated based on the annual required contribution of the employer ("ARC"), an amount actuarially determined in accordance with the parameters of GASB Statement No. 45. The ARC represents a level of funding that, if paid on an ongoing basis, is projected to cover normal costs each year and amortize any unfunded actuarial liabilities (or funding excess) over a period not to exceed 30 years. The following table shows the components of the District's OPEB cost for the year, the amount actually contributed to the plan and changes in the District's net OPEB obligation to the plan.

Annual required contribution Interest on net OPEB obligation Adjustment to annual required contribution	\$ 578,349 - -
Annual OPEB cost (expense) Contributions made	578,349 (462,160)
Increase in net OPEB obligation	116,189
Net OPEB obligation - beginning of year	
Net OPEB obligation - end of year	\$ 116,189

NOTE 13 POST-EMPLOYMENT HEALTHCARE PLAN (cont'd)

Funded Status and Funding Progress

As of May 1, 2008, the most recent actuarial valuation date, the plan was 0.00 percent funded. The actuarial accrued liability for benefits was \$5,662,472, and the actuarial value of assets was \$0, resulting in an unfunded actuarial accrued liability ("UAAL") of \$5,662,472. The covered payroll (annual payroll of active employees covered by the plan) was \$35,136,366, and the ratio of the UAAL to the covered payroll was 16.12 percent.

Actuarial valuations of an ongoing plan involve estimates of the value of reported amounts and assumptions about the probability of occurrence of events far into the future. Examples include assumptions about future employment, mortality and healthcare cost trends. Amounts determined regarding the funded status of the plan and the annual required contributions of the employer are subject to continual revision as actual results are compared with past expectations and new estimates are made about the future.

Actuarial Methods and Assumptions

Projections of benefits for financial reporting purposes are based on the substantive plan (the plan as understood by the employer and the plan members) and include the types of benefits provided at the time of each valuation and the historical pattern of sharing of benefit costs between the employer and plan members to that point. The actuarial methods and assumptions used include techniques that are designed to reduce the effects of short-term volatility in actuarial liabilities and the actuarial value of assets, consistent with the long-term perspective of the calculations.

In the May 1, 2008 actuarial valuation, the entry age actuarial cost method was used. The actuarial assumptions included a 4.50 percent investment rate of return and an annual healthcare cost trend rate of 8.5 percent in 2008, reduced by decrements to an ultimate rate of five percent in 2015 or later. The UAAL is being amortized based on the level dollar, 30-year open period. The remaining amortization period at June 30, 2009 was 29 years.

NOTE 14 SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

On December 15, 2009, the District issued bonds in the amount of \$20,865,000 for the purposes of partially refunding outstanding General Obligation Note, Series of 2002.

The District has evaluated all subsequent events through March 29, 2010, the date the financial statements were available to be issued.

SINGLE AUDIT

REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING AND ON COMPLIANCE AND OTHER MATTERS BASED ON AN AUDIT OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFORMED IN ACCORDANCE WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDARDS

200 Springer Building 3411 Silverside Road Wilmington, Delaware 19810 302.478.8940

> FAX: 302.477.1607 www.btcpa.com

March 29, 2010

Board of School Directors

Quakertown Community School District

Quakertown, Pennsylvania

We have audited the financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund and the aggregate remaining fund information of Quakertown Community School District, Quakertown, Pennsylvania as of and for the year ended June 30, 2009, and have issued our report thereon dated March 29, 2010.

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in Government Auditing Standards, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States.

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

In planning and performing our audit, we considered Quakertown Community School District's internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing our auditing procedures for the purpose of expressing our opinion on the financial statements, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of Quakertown Community School District's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of the District's internal control over financial reporting.

A control deficiency exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent or detect misstatements on a timely basis. A significant deficiency is a control deficiency, or combination of control deficiencies, that adversely affects the District's ability to initiate, authorize, record, process or report financial data reliably in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles such that there is more than a remote likelihood that a misstatement of the District's financial statements that is more than inconsequential will not be prevented or detected by the District's internal control.

A material weakness is a significant deficiency, or combination of significant deficiencies, that results in more than a remote likelihood that a material misstatement of the financial statements will not be prevented or detected by the District's internal control.

Our consideration of internal control over financial reporting was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and would not necessarily identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be significant deficiencies or material weaknesses. We did not identify any deficiencies in internal



Board of School Directors

Quakertown Community School District

control over financial reporting that we consider to be material weaknesses, as defined above. However, we noted other matters involving the internal control over financial reporting which we have reported to management of Quakertown Community School District in a separate letter dated March 29, 2010.

Compliance and Other Matters

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether Quakertown Community School District's financial statements are free of material misstatement, we performed tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts and grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the determination of financial statement amounts. However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of our audit and, accordingly, we do not express such an opinion.

The results of our tests disclosed no instances of noncompliance or other matters that are required to be reported under *Government Auditing Standards*.

We noted certain matters involving the internal control over financial reporting which we have reported to management of Quakertown Community School District in a separate letter dated March 29, 2010.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the Board of School Directors, management and federal awarding agencies and pass-through entities; and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than these specified parties.

BARBACANE, THORNTON & COMPANY

arbacane, Thousand of Com

REPORT ON COMPLIANCE WITH REQUIREMENTS APPLICABLE TO EACH MAJOR PROGRAM AND ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER COMPLIANCE IN ACCORDANCE WITH OMB CIRCULAR A-133

200 Springer Building 3411 Silverside Road Wilmington, Delaware 19810 302.478.8940

> FAX: 302.477.1607 www.btcpa.com

March 29, 2010

Board of School Directors

Quakertown Community School District

Quakertown, Pennsylvania

Compliance

We have audited the compliance of Quakertown Community School District, Quakertown, Pennsylvania, with the types of compliance requirements described in the U.S. Office of Management and Budget ("OMB") Circular A-133 Compliance Supplement that are applicable to its major federal program for the year ended June 30, 2009. Quakertown Community School District's major federal program is identified in the summary of auditors' results section of the accompanying schedule of findings and recommendations. Compliance with the requirements of laws, regulations, contracts and grants applicable to its major federal program is the responsibility of Quakertown Community School District's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on Quakertown Community School District's compliance based on our audit.

We conducted our audit of compliance in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America; the standards applicable to financial audits contained in Government Auditing Standards, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States; and OMB Circular A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments and Nonprofit Organizations." Those standards and OMB Circular A-133 require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether noncompliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on a major federal program occurred. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence about Quakertown Community School District's compliance with those requirements and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion. Our audit does not provide a legal determination on Quakertown Community School District's compliance with those requirements.

In our opinion, Quakertown Community School District complied, in all material respects, with the requirements referred to above that are applicable to its major federal program for the year ended June 30, 2009.

Internal Control Over Compliance

The management of Quakertown Community School District, Quakertown, Pennsylvania, is responsible for establishing and maintaining effective internal control over compliance with requirements of laws, regulations, contracts and grants applicable to federal programs. In planning and performing our audit,



To the Board of School Directors

Quakertown Community School District

we considered Quakertown Community School District's internal control over compliance with requirements that could have a direct and material effect on a major federal program in order to determine our auditing procedures for the purpose of expressing our opinion on compliance but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over compliance. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of Quakertown Community School District's internal control over compliance.

A control deficiency in an entity's internal control over compliance exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent or detect noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program on a timely basis. A significant deficiency is a control deficiency, or combination of control deficiencies, that adversely affects the entity's ability to administer a federal program such that there is more than a remote likelihood that noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program that is more than inconsequential will not be prevented or detected by the entity's internal control.

A material weakness is a significant deficiency, or combination of significant deficiencies, that results in more than a remote likelihood that material noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program will not be prevented or detected by the entity's internal control.

Our consideration of internal control was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and would not necessarily identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be significant deficiencies or material weaknesses. We did not identify any deficiencies in internal control over compliance that we consider to be material weaknesses as defined above.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the Board of School Directors, management and federal awarding agencies and pass-through entities; and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than these specified parties.

Barbacane, Thornton of Company

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

PART A - SUMMARY OF AUDITORS' RESULTS

- 1. The auditors' report expresses unqualified opinions on the financial statements of Quakertown Community School District.
- 2. No significant deficiencies relating to the audit of the financial statements are reported in the "Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting and on Compliance and Other Matters Based on an Audit of Financial Statements Performed in Accordance with Government Auditing Standards."
- 3. No instances of noncompliance relating to the financial statements of Quakertown Community School District were disclosed during the audit.
- 4. No significant deficiencies relating to the audit of the major federal award program are reported in the "Report on Compliance with Requirements Applicable to Each Major Program and on Internal Control over Compliance in Accordance with OMB Circular A-133."
- 5. The auditors' report on compliance for the major federal award program for Quakertown Community School District expresses an unqualified opinion.
- 6. The auditee is considered to be a low-risk auditee. The dollar threshold for determining a Type A program is \$300,000.
- 7. The program tested as a major program was:

Program Name

CFDA #

Special Education - Grants to States (IDEA, Part B)

84.027

PART B - FINDINGS RELATED TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

STATUS OF PRIOR YEAR FINDINGS

None.

CURRENT YEAR FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

None.

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS (CONT'D)

PART C - FINDINGS RELATED TO FEDERAL AWARDS

STATUS OF PRIOR YEAR FINDINGS

None.

CURRENT YEAR FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

None.

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS AND CERTAIN STATE GRANTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009

ACCRUED (DEFERRED) IE REVENUE ZED EXPENDITURES 06/30/2009	7,244 \$ 7,244 \$ 7,031 2,427 2,427 1,227 8,677 118,677 2,411 4,888 1,779 (5,874)	56 10,356 - 1 13 732,213 215,169 68 1,379,768 289,964	53 132,653 c) (26,143) d)	57 391,357 27,500 02 1,802 108 47 49,947 3,408	59 575,759 4,873 27 \$ 1,955,527 \$294,837
REVENUE RECOGNIZED	\$ 49	10,356 - 732,213 1,379,768	132,653	391,357 1,802 - 49,947	\$ 1,955,527
ACCRUED (DEFERRED) REVENUE 07/01/2008	\$106,385 20,241 (534)	25,312 212,767 364,171	a) (14,535) b)	20,534	\$373,155
TOTAL RECEIVED FOR YEAR	\$ 113,629 414,153 1,200 20,241 116,266 (534) 14,888 8,653	35,668 212,767 517,044 1,453,975	144,261	20,534 21 363,857 1,694 2,964 46,539	579,870 \$2,033,845
GRANT	\$569,626 517,615 3,000 151,804 145,333 17,014 14,888 16,069	37,668 724,190 732,213	N/A	N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	
GRANT PERIOD BEGINNING / ENDING DATES	07/01/07 - 09/30/08 07/01/07 - 09/30/09 07/07/08 - 09/30/09 07/01/07 - 09/30/08 07/07/08 - 09/30/09 09/10/07 - 09/30/08 07/08/08 - 09/30/09	10/11/07 - 09/30/08 07/07/07 - 06/30/08 07/01/08 - 06/30/09		07/01/07 - 06/30/08 07/01/07 - 06/30/08 07/01/08 - 06/30/09 07/01/08 - 06/30/09 07/01/07 - 06/30/09	
PASS-THRU GRANTOR'S NUMBER	013-09-0353 013-09-0353 077-97-0353 020-09-0353 100-08-0353 100-09-0353	N.A N.A N.A	N/A	Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z	
FEDERAL CFDA NUMBER	84,010 84,010 84,010 84,367 84,186 84,186 84,186	84.365 84.027 84.027	10.555	10.555 10.553 10.555 10.553 N/A	ZTS
SOURCE	-,		-	w w	TATE GRAN
FEDERAL GRANTOR/PROJECT TITLE U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION Passed through PA Department of Education	Title I Title I Title I - Academic Achievement Award Title II - Improving Teacher Quality Title II - Improving Teacher Quality Drug-Free Schools Drug-Free Schools	Passed through Bucks County I. U. Title III I.D.E.A. I.D.E.A. Total U.S. Department of Education	U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE Passed through PA Department of Agriculture National School Lunch - Commodities	Passed through PA Department of Education National School Lunch National School Breakfast National School Lunch National School Lunch National School Breakfast State Matching Share State Matching Share	Total U.S. Department of Agriculture TOTAL FEDERAL AWARDS AND CERTAIN STATE GRANTS

Source Codes D- Direct Funding

Indirect Funding State Share

Footnotes:

a) Total amount of commodities received from U.S. Department of Agriculture.
b) Beginning inventory at July 1.
c) Total amount of commodities used.
d) Ending inventory at June 30.

QUAKERTOWN COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT

NOTES TO SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS AND CERTAIN STATE GRANTS

NOTE A SCOPE OF THIS SCHEDULE

The Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards and Certain State Grants reflects federal expenditures for all individual grants which were active during the fiscal year. Additionally, the Schedule reflects expenditures for certain state grants.

NOTE B BASIS OF ACCOUNTING

The District uses the modified accrual method of recording transactions except as noted for the accounting of donated commodities in Note C. Revenues are recorded when measurable and available. Expenditures are recorded when incurred.

NOTE C NONMONETARY FEDERAL AWARDS - DONATED COMMODITIES

The Commonwealth of Pennsylvania distributes federal surplus food to institutions (schools, hospitals and prisons) and to the needy. Expenditures reported in the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards under CFDA #10.555 National School Lunch - Commodities represent surplus food consumed by the District during the 2008-2009 fiscal year.

NOTE D ACCESS PROGRAM

The ACCESS Program is a medical assistance program that reimburses local educational agencies for direct eligible health-related services provided to enrolled special needs students. Reimbursements are federal source revenues but are classified as fee-for-service and are not considered federal financial assistance. The amount of ACCESS funding recognized for the year ended June 30, 2009 was \$8,810.